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Thank you, Madam Chairperson, 

Speaking on behalf of Denmark, Finland, Greenland Home Rule 
Government, Iceland, Norway, Sweden including the Saami parlia-
ments of Finland, Norway and Sweden I am pleased to take the floor 
on agenda item 8, entitled "Consideration of a permanent forum for 
indigenous people", which we consider as one of the most important 
items of the Decade and of this meeting. 

The Nordic countries strongly support the establishment of a per-
manent forum for indigenous peoples in the United Nations system. 

I also wish to take this opportunity to express our gratitude to 
the Government of Chile for hosting the second workshop and by fa-
cilitating the whole event including excellent facilities and 
accommodations. Also thanks to the UN Centre for Human Rights for 
successfully organizing this event in Chile. 

The turn-out for the workshop was a success. The workshop was at-
tended by more than 100 participants, including more than 10 
United Nations bodies, organizations and specialized agencies. The 
large number of participants is a clear sign that there is a 
growing interest in all parts of the UN-system and in the interna-
tional community for the idea of a permanent forum. A very impor-
tant exchange of views took place, and a fruitful debate was held 
during the workshop in a true spirit of partnership. 

We now have the "Draft Report of the Workshop held in accordance 
with Commission on Human Rights res. 1997/30" in front of us 
(Doc. E. /CN.4/Sub.2/AC.4/1997/CRP.1). The report reflects in an 
adequate manner the comprehensive and rich debate we had in 
Santiago de Chile. Therefore there is no need for us to go into 
much detail in the following comments. However, the Nordic 
countries wish to mention some points which are of importance to -
us. 



The report shows that all speakers fond that the Review of the 
Secretary-General established an important point of reference for 
the deliberations of the meeting. The Nordic countries along with 
the majority of the participant found that the review points at 
the clear need for a permanent forum, showing that there are 
virtually no mechanisms within the United Nations system which 
give indigenous peoples an opportunity to take part in policy and 
decision-making processes. 

Turning to the discussion on the permanent forum substantial 
progress was made on fundamental questions concerning the mandate, 
membership and financial implications of a permanent forum. 

The Nordic countries and many of the participants found that the 
mandate of the forum should be broad, in order to take up all is-
sues affecting indigenous peoples within the framework of ECOSOC. 
On the membership issues the Nordic countries were among the many 
participants who expressed the view that the forum should be 
composed of an equal number of governmental and indigenous 
representatives - both groups with the right to vote. As to the 
membership the forum should have around 20 members, representing a 
geographical balance and nominated by their regional groups. 

On the financial implications we and many other participants found 
it appropriate that the forum be funded by the regular United Na-
tions budget. The Nordic countries also consider that voluntary 
contributions should be made available if possible. 

The Nordic countries envisage that the establishment of a perma-
nent forum should be seen as part of the reform process of the 
United Nations, and that it would add value to the United Nations 
system. 

Drawing the attention to the conclusion of the workshop which is 
very well reflected in the report the Nordic countries fully 
support the suggestion made, that "the Commission on Human Rights 
at its 54th session consider how to further the process towards 
establishment of a permanent forum for indigenous people within 



the UN system, inter alia through the drafting of concrete propo-
sal" . 

As the indigenous peoples' concerns both cover human rights as 
well as social, economic, cultural, and environmental affairs the 
Nordic countries along with most of the other participants found 
that the permanent forum should be established at the highest 
level of the United Nations system and most appropriately directly 
under ECOSOC. We therefore encourage the Working Group to propose 
to the Commission on Human Rights to consider the possibility of 
submitting the matter to ECOSOC. 

As agreed upon at the workshop, the Nordic countries want to 
stress the importance of annexing the four documents made avail-
able at the workshop to the report. These documents, inter alia 
the Danish Working Paper on an Outline of a Permanent Forum for 
Indigenous People and the Temuco Declaration, form an important 
basis for the further work on this issue at the next session of 
the Commission on Human Rights. 

In order to gain momentum in the process the Nordic countries 
would urge the working group to submit the report together with 
any comments arising from this discussion to the Sub-Commission at 
its upcoming session. It is important that the drafting process 
starts as soon as possible, in the spirit of partnership and with 
active participation of indigenous peoples. 

The report will now be circulated to Governments, the United 
Nations system and organizations of indigenous peoples. It is our 
hope that all interested parties will comment on the report in 
order to contribute to the further debate in the Commission of 
Human Rights. This will provide the Commission with the most 
appropriate basis in order to further the process on the 
establishment of a permanent forum. 

Thank you, Madam Chairperson 


